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report of the production sector sub-group

1. The Production Sector Sub-group reconvened at the 57th Meeting of the Executive Committee to finalize the work of the contact group on elements for a future decision with respect to the HCFC production sector as per decision 56/64. The Sub-group consisted of Australia, Bolivia, China, Dominican Republic, Georgia, Germany, Japan, Namibia, Sweden and the United States of America. Representatives from the UNDP, UNEP, UNIDO and World Bank were also present as observers. 

2. The representative of Australia was chosen as facilitator. The Sub-group addressed the issues of technical audits in China and an analysis of costs for production closure versus conversion to HFC-32 versus feedstock, before it turned to the issue of swing plants. 

3. The discussion on swing plants and their eligibility for funding from the Multilateral Fund showed that earlier difference in opinion remained. In particular, the sub-group did not agree on whether swing plants were covered by decision XIX/6 of the Nineteenth Meeting of the Parties or not, i.e., if they should be treated as second conversions or production closure projects.  In this context, the possible meaning of paragraph 15 of decision XIX/6 was raised.

4. There was also some discussion on the clean development mechanism (CDM) and its implications for funding eligibility of swing plants. Members agreed that although there was no relation in principle between the HCFC phase-out on the one hand and incomes from CDM HFC-23 incineration projects on the other, in practice, CDM subsidized HCFC-22 production. However, members disagreed on the implications of CDM for the demand of HCFC-22. 

5. Finally during the Sub-group meeting, the possibility of different cut-off dates for production versus consumption as well as of addressing HCFC-141b as a first step was mentioned as issues for further consideration.
6. The Production Sector Sub-group recommends that the Executive Committee agree the following:

(a) To note that in preparation of any production sector projects, it is understood that as per usual practice, preparation of production sector phase-out activities would start after the Executive Committee decides to initiate a technical audit of relevant production facilities;

(b) To request the Secretariat to undertake an analysis of the technical feasibility and costs of redirecting HCFC-22 production from controlled uses to feedstock uses, including specifying any costs for downstream facilities (for example those that produce polytetrafluoroethylene (PTFE) associated with the redirected HCFC feedstock use and, should the technical feasibility be indicated, for the analysis to also consider options for ensuring that any redirection to feedstock uses be sustained, and to make this analysis available in time for the 59th Meeting of the Executive Committee;

(c) To note the information provided by the Secretariat on the clean development mechanism and the amounts of HCFC-22 production available for credits; and

(d) To consider at the 59th Meeting of the Executive Committee the following issues in particular, but not limited to:

(i) Decision XIX/6 (paragraph 15) of the Nineteenth Meeting of the Parties;

(ii) HCFC 141b production;

(iii) Cut-off dates;

(iv) Swing plants.
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